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FOEWORD
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5. INTRODUCTION

The Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental
Disorders, 4th edition (DSM-IV), 1 includes "being diagnosed
with a life-threatening illness" among examples of traumatic
events capable of causing post-traumatic stress disorder
(PTSD). However, this proposition has received relatively
little empirical investigation, and to our knowledge it has
not been subjected to psychophysiologic testing. Although
there is no doubt that extremely stressful events such as
military combat or rape can cause PTSD, the ability of less
acute stressors, such as being diagnosed with cancer, to
cause PTSD remains unclear. Although a lesion on a mammogram
may be as dangerous as a rapist's knife, the threat it poses
is less immediate and palpable, making the plausibility of
the PTSD outcome less clear. This study evaluated recently
diagnosed breast cancer patients for PTSD by means of a
structured psychodiagnostic interview and a
psychophysiologic script-driven imagery technique.

The DSM-IV also includes "learning about ... threat of
death ... experienced by a family member" among examples of
traumatic events capable of causing PTSD. It specifically
mentions "learning that one's child has a life-threatening
disease," but presumably learning the same about one's
spouse or significant other would also qualify. This
provision has received even less empirical investigation,
and to our knowledge it also has not been subjected to
psychophysiologic testing. Therefore, this study also
evaluated breast cancer patients' "witnesses," i.e.,
significant others, with the same protocol.

6. BODY OF REPORT

Methods. All breast cancer patients diagnosed during
the period 1994-96 in the private practices of four selected
local surgeons were identified from a local tumor registry.
University and local Institution Review Board (IRB) approval
was obtained for the release of identifying information back
to the surgeons' offices, but the local IRB did not permit
the investigators to have access to patients' identities.
The surgeons attempted to locate and refer for participation
patients who were a.) age 18 or older; b.) at least one year
post-tissue diagnosis of breast cancer greater than Stage 0
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and less than Stage IV; c.) finished with initial treatment;
d.) free of recurrence; and e.) without potentially
interfering medical or psychiatric conditions.

Referred patients were interviewed by telephone with
the PTSD Checklist (PCL), 2 then invited to come for a
personal interview by a psychiatrist who administered the
Clinician-Administered PTSD Scale (CAPS), 3 and finally
invited to participate in a validated script-driven imagery
psychophysiologic procedure for PTSD. 4 7 In the laboratory,
participants listened to tape-recorded "scripts" portraying
their most traumatic personal experiences with breast
cancer, while physiologic measures were recorded.

A "witness" to each patient's cancer experience,
usually the spouse, was also invited to participate in the
study's procedures.8

Results: Patients. One hundred eighty-seven patient
candidates were identified from the tumor registry. Of
these, 100 were not referred for participation by their
surgeon, for the following reasons: deceased 9, lost to
surgeon's follow-up 52, met study exclusion criteria 30,
refused participation 9.

All of the 87 patients referred for participation
completed the telephone PCL. Of these, 50 agreed to come in
for the CAPS. Of those who underwent telephone interview
only, 1 met DSM-IV criteria for Current PTSD, 5 for Past
PTSD, and 31 for neither (Never had PTSD) related to their
personal experiences with breast cancer, according to the
PCL. Of those who were interviewed in person, 7 met criteria
for current PTSD, 8 for past PTSD, and 35 for neither (i.e.,
Never), according to the CAPS. Because agreement was good
between the PCL and CAPS (weighted K=.57), PCL-classified
patients were added to CAPS-classified patients to yield an
estimated incidence of (current or past) breast cancer-
related PTSD during the mean 20.5 (SD 7.6, range 11.2-44.2)
months following tissue diagnosis of 24% (21/87), and a
point prevalence of current PTSD at the time of interview of
9% (8/87).

Thirty-seven patients who completed the CAPS (5
Current, 7 Past, 25 Never) agreed to participate in
psychophysiologic testing. Their demographic, psychometric,
and psychophysiologic response data appear in Table 1, along
with the results of ANOVAS. Heart rate (HR), skin
conductance (SC), lateral frontalis (LF) and corrugator (C)
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electromyographic (EMG) responses during patients' personal
script-driven imagery of their breast cancer experiences
were entered as simultaneous dependent variables into a
MANOVA, which yielded an overall significant group effect:
F(8,62)=2.5, p=.02. As shown in Table 1, Current patients
showed statistically larger HR, SC, and C-EMG responses than
both Past and Never patients. The Current patients' mean
physiologic responses were comparable to those observed in
persons with PTSD from other traumatic events.- 7

Pearson product-moment correlations between current
CAPS score and physiologic responses across all patients
were significant for all physiologic variables: HR r=.38
(p=.02); SC r=.34 (p=.04); LF-EMG r=.34 (p<.05); C-EMG r=.55
(p<.001).

Results: Witnesses. Twenty-four witnesses agreed to
undergo the CAPS. An additional 7 agreed to the telephone
interview only. Of the latter, 0 met DSM-IV criteria for
Current PTSD, 1 for Past PTSD, and 6 for neither (i.e.,
Never) related to their personal experiences with breast
cancer, according to the PCL. Of those who were interviewed
in person, 1 met criteria for current PTSD, 5 for past PTSD,
and 18 for neither (i.e., Never), according to the CAPS.
PCL-classified witnesses were added to CAPS-classified
witnesses to yield an estimated incidence of (current or
past) breast cancer witnessing-related PTSD during the mean
20.5 (SD 7.6, range 11.2-44.2) months following tissue
diagnosis of 23% (7/31), and a point prevalence of current
PTSD at the time of interview of 3% (1/31).

Twenty-three witnesses (1 Current, 5 Past, 17 Never)
agreed to participate in psychophysiologic testing. Their
demographic, psychometric, and psychophysiologic response
data appear in Table 2. Because there was only one witness
in the Current category, data from the Current and Past
witnesses were combined and compared with the data from the
Never witnesses. Heart rate (HR), skin conductance (SC),
lateral frontalis (LF) and corrugator (C) electromyographic
(EMG) responses during personal script-driven imagery of
their experiences with witnessing breast cancer were entered
into MANOVA, which yielded an overall significant
psychophysiologic group effect: F(4,18)=6.8, p=.002. As
shown in Table 2, Current/Past witnesses showed
statistically larger SC responses than Never witnesses.

Pearson product-moment correlations between current
CAPS score and physiologic responses across all witnesses
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were: HR r=.21 (p=.32); SC r=.54 (p/=.00 9 ); LF-EMG r=.40
(p=.06); C-EMG r=.07 (p<. 7 6), i.e., statistically
significant for SC.

7. CONCLUSIONS

The experience of being diagnosed with and treated for
breast cancer appears to be capable of causing PTSD. The
lifetime PTSD incidence of 24% is in the range of that
observed from other traumatic events. 9 Significantly
elevated physiologic responding during script-driven imagery
of personal breast cancer experiences in participants with
PTSD, and significant positive correlations between current
CAPS scores and physiologic responses, support the validity
of the PTSD observed in this population. Furthermore,
patients' breast cancer events also appear capable of
causing psychophysiologically positive PTSD in their
witnesses.

A limitation of this study is incomplete recruitment
from the pool of potential patient candidates, largely due
to the unanticipated refusal of the local IRB to allow the
investigators to contact patients directly (even though a
State law permitted this). This resulted in smaller sample
sizes than originally anticipated, introduced potential
recruitment biases, and limited statistical power.
Therefore, these results should be regarded as tentative
pending replication. Institutional Review Boards reviewing
proposals for such research in the future should weigh the
risk to patients entailed by limited infringements on
confidentiality against the loss to science and to the
diagnosis and treatment of future patients entailed by
recruitment restrictions.
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